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The Honorable Larry Phillips






October 12, 2006
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The purpose of this letter is to retransmit my recommendation for an increase in the Solid Waste Division’s disposal fees for the three-year period from 2008 to 2010.  The 2007 rate will remain the same, remarkably 2007 will be the eighth year in a row we have been able to keep the rate from rising.  The rate proposal that follows was prepared in response to King County Ordinance 15543.  Under the proposal, the basic fee for disposal of municipal solid waste would increase from $82.50 to $95 per ton, effective January 1, 2008.  Per the Solid Waste Interlocal Agreements with cities, this proposal is also being sent to the King County Regional Policy Committee.
This rate ordinance replaces a rate ordinance that was previously transmitted to the County Council.  The previous rate ordinance was based upon anticipated revisions to King County Code Title 10 – Solid Waste.  Because those revisions will not be adopted until a later date, this replacement rate ordinance is being retransmitted simply to correspond to the existing language of King County Code Title 10.  The decision to retransmit rather than amend the initial ordinance was made in close consultation with councilmembers and council staff.  We have worked collaboratively with council staff throughout this process and appreciate the assistance council has provided.
The impact of the proposed increase on the average customer with one-can collection service will be $0.73 per month.  A comparison to the fees charged by other jurisdictions shows that King County’s fee will remain among the lowest in the region.

The proposed changes in fees are based on projections of solid waste tonnage and the costs to operate the solid waste management system in the upcoming rate period.  The Solid Waste Division has not increased the basic fee since the current rate went into effect on January 1, 1999.  With the last rate increase, funds were collected to make significant improvements to the transfer station network that were never implemented.  A subsequent King County Council policy directed the division to make the best use of its existing infrastructure and keep rates low and stable over time.  While this policy direction put a number of capital projects on hold, the division was able to keep the rate the same for nine years.  The unspent funds were reallocated to absorb increases in operational costs due to inflation.  In the last few years, the division has had to take other measures to contain costs, such as reducing staff levels and adjusting hours at transfer stations.  Measures have also been taken to extend the life of the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill and preserve this cost-effective method of solid waste disposal.

It is apparent that the county’s transfer stations need more than minor improvements to efficiently meet the needs of the commercial haulers and business and residential self-haulers who use them.  Most of the facilities are more than 40 years old and are operating at or over capacity to keep pace with the nearly one million customer transactions each year.  As the facilities continue to age and the need for solid waste and recycling services grows and changes, it has become imperative to make improvements to some stations, close stations that cannot be adequately improved, and construct new transfer stations to replace the closed stations.  The fee increases proposed here will help finance approximately $225 million in capital improvements to the county’s solid waste transfer system, as described in more detail in the Solid Waste Transfer and Waste Export System Plan.
An improved transfer system will also be needed for the eventual transition to waste export after the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill closes in approximately 10 to 15 years.  While the current adopted county policy is to plan for long-haul transport and waste export to an out-of-county landfill, interest has been expressed in alternative technologies, such as waste-to-energy (e.g., incineration, gasification, pyrolysis).  Even if an alternative disposal technology to waste export is selected, however, an improved transfer system will be required to handle the needs of the region’s growing population and economic base.  Transfer stations are vital, not only for handling projected increases in tonnage (both garbage and recycling), but for providing a network of facilities dispersed throughout the county that minimizes the distances traveled by solid waste collection companies and the general public.  Transfer facilities provide a convenient and cost-efficient service for the customers who use them.

The proposed new fees compared with existing fees are presented below:
	Tipping

Fee
	Last

Change in the Fee
	Current

Fee
	Proposed Fee

2008-2010
	Change in Per Ton Fee
	Percent Change

	
	
	$ per ton
	
	

	Basic Fee 
	1999
	$82.50
	$95.00
	$12.50
	15%

	Regional Direct 
	2004
	$69.50
	$80.00
	$10.50
	15%

	Yard Waste 
	1999
	$75.00
	$82.50
	$7.50
	10%

	Special Waste
	1999
	$132.00
	$145.00
	$13.00
	10%


The proposed fees fulfill my commitment to keep increases below the rate of inflation throughout the life of the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill.  Extending the life of the Cedar Hills landfill has had a significant effect on containing rate increases.  Through effective waste reduction and recycling programs and services, and the implementation of more efficient operational practices, the lifespan of the landfill has already been extended by more than 10 years.  In fact, had these changes not occurred, estimates indicate that the landfill would be closing in 2006.  Preserving this cost-effective resource is a tremendous benefit to the ratepayers of King County.  As such, the plan recommends extending the life of the landfill as long as it remains cost-effective and technically feasible.

The graph presented below shows the longer-term forecast of rates through 2028.  The top line shows what the rate would be if it had increased with inflation.  It reflects the actual rate of inflation for 2000 through 2005, with a 3 percent annual estimate for the future years.  The bottom line shows the actual and proposed rates.  The notable spike in 2016 shows the increase expected when the Cedar Hills Landfill is closed, and long-haul transport and waste export is implemented.  The rate projection for the period after closure is based on waste export contracts held by neighboring jurisdictions.  As the graph illustrates, and division studies have repeatedly shown, disposal of solid waste at the county’s landfill is by far the most cost effective method of disposal.
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The rate proposal provides a detailed look at the calculation of the three-year rate based on division revenues, expenditures, and transfers to essential reserve funds.  If you would like more information, please contact Theresa Jennings, Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385 or theresa.jennings@metrokc.gov. 
Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff,




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


King County Regional Policy Committee Members


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Beth Goldberg, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Theresa Jennings, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP
